MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 28 JULY 2014 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Councillor Mrs Fulljames (part)




OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

4 Parishioners
1. APOLOGIES

None.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 19 May 2014 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Entrance gates to Village
· OCC Highways Department has stated that it does not have any responsibility to maintain the white gates. In view of this a quote had been obtained from Tom Batten of Chesterton Garden Services who will clear the surrounds of vegetation, rub down, undercoat and top-coat for a price of £240 plus cost of paint which he estimates to be between £100 and £200.  Members agreed this quotation and the Clerk will ask Tom Batten to put the work in hand. [Clerk – now done]
· OCC were also requested to provide a replacement cost for the gates should they be accidentally damaged but this has yet to be received. When a figure is known members will need to decide whether to add this to the items insured. The Clerk will continue to pursue this matter. 
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest

PO Rent 1st Qtr

Playground a/c re Insurance 

CDC re Hall Hire - Election

	£      1.53
£      3.00

£  146.00
£1691.09


	Safe Custody Fee

Broker Network re Insurance

VHMC re Hall Hire - Election 

	£    1.00

£711.50
£  80.00




Village Hall Maintenance Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 1st Qtr
	£    75.00
	MCFP re Emergency Lighting

MCFP re Fire Equip service
	£  39.60

£  45.94


Playground
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	Tfr to Gen Fund re Insurance
	£146.00


Sub Station Lease 

· Legal arrangements are still proceeding. Our solicitor is awaiting an undertaking re costs from SSE. The Clerk has written to the Wayleaves Officer for SSE to ask him to expedite this matter.  
Bank Mandate  
· New details have been presented to Barclays for Mr Maggs but a new Mandate is not yet in place. Apparently Barclays have ‘lost’ the previous mandate put in place in May 2011 and so they have no details for Mrs Pay! The Chairman and Clerk have signed a letter to Barclays to point out the position. Matters will be progressed when a response is received. 
Maturity of £4000, 5% Treasury Stock 2014
· This investment, the income from which is applied to the Playground account, matures in September. If we do nothing we shall receive repayment at face value. We have however, been given the opportunity to re-invest in a new Gilt edged stock. A range of options had been circulated for consideration by members. None of the options would, in the current interest rate climate, do more than offset the  effects of inflation at say 2.5% per annum over the term. 
· After discussion it was agreed that the maturity proceeds be re-invested in 8% Treasury Stock 2021 currently on sale at a premium. For our investment we will receive circa £2900 (nominal) of stock, which, over the term, will yield an income of circa £1600. Our net ‘return’ therefore if the stock runs its full term will be circa £500 which just about offsets the effect of inflation on the original sum. 

· If we need to realize this investment before maturity we can do say at the market price at the time of sale. 

· The Chairman and Vice Chairman have signed the re-investment instructions and the Clerk will attend.        
6. PLAYGROUND
· Mrs O’Dwyer reports that the damaged gate in the side fencing mentioned earlier had now been removed. The Playground group will attempt to patch the gap in the fencing. She will no doubt report again in due course. 
7.VILLAGE HALL
· Routine maintenance matters only at this point .

· Mrs Pay will ask Desmond Bishop to clear the vegetation around the Village Hall.

· Mrs Pay will let the Clerk have a copy of the Hiring Agreement to be circulated to members. 

· VH Sign – decision still awaited.

8. CORRESPONDENCE
CDC Electoral & Boundary Review
· The consultation on council size is now closed but we have responded as follows to a further consultation re Ward patterning: 
· Reduce the number of Councillors in Banbury and Bicester by 1 each

· Re-draw the Ward boundaries in Banbury & Bicester to accommodate this.

· All Ward boundaries should be re-drawn to allow a voter population in both urban and rural areas to be represented by 1 Councillor only, but particularly in rural areas, and if necessary, revert to full elections every four years.
· Councillor Andrew Fulljames stated that the consultation had closed on 7 July and  had concluded that in future there will be 16 Wards, each with 3 Members. He commented that this was a very disappointing outcome but at least MS will be included in a ‘rural’ Ward to be named ‘Sherswell, Heyfords and Kirtlington’.   
Affordable Housing

· Members noted the contents of an explanatory letter from Chris Stratford CDC’s Head of Regeneration and Housing.
Community Speedwatch
· Note received from Thames Valley Police (PC Chris Kidd) re a scheme which would involve local volunteers in monitoring speed at nominated sites in our locality. Mixed reaction as to how effective this initiative might be but after discussion it was agreed that PC Kidd be invited to our next PC meeting to explain the initiative in more detail. (Clerk: note sent to PC Kidd 29.7.14).   
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
Dorchester Group (DG) - Heyford Park (HP) – Proposed Neighbourhood Plan (NP)  

· The Chairman attended a NP Development Forum Meeting on 23 June and Minutes had been circulated to members. 

· Sarah McCready (SM) met with our PC members on 3 July to outline the proposals for a NP and to request that MS officially sign-up to take part in the formulation of a plan which DG hoped would be ready for referendum in May 2015. SM indicated that a number of parishes had signed up already.
· Members were in agreement that traffic issues were the major consideration for Middleton Stoney. It was likely that there would be further housing development at HP but probably nearer 500 over and above the existing permissions rather than the 3000 possible within the DG scoping exercise. Nevertheless the impact would still be considerable. 

After SM left the meeting members agreed:

· Timeline for the NP is very ambitious. The Chairman thought the process could take up to two years. 

· MSPC should be involved and we would sign up to the NP process with the provision that we can remove ourselves at any time. The Clerk has advised DG.

· MSPC wishes to be represented on any transport working group. This need not be the same person at every meeting. The Clerk has advised DG.

· MSPC will need to be represented at the Forum meetings. 

· There will need to be a village meeting when we are further along with the process. 

· Post this meeting Upper Heyford Parish Council (UH) organized an open meeting on 16 July which Mr Maggs attended on behalf of MSPC. 
· Considerable discussion involving the legal position of DG in any NP process.  

· Amendments were proposed to the Terms & Conditions relating to the NP which UH would submit to DG suggesting that it will join the NP provided the revised Ts & Cs are used. Parishes present agreed to the proposed revisions.
· It became clear that contrary to SM’s assertion at our meeting of 3/7 only 2 parishes had actually signed up to the NP process. In view of the fact that we were somewhat misled at our original meeting with SM, members questioned whether we should remain in the process. Given that we can pull out at any time and that the situation re the NP is very fluid members agreed, on balance, to stick with the process for the time being.  
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to: 
Climate Energy

· 14/00599/F – insulation/cladding of alms houses - Jersey Terrace. No objection but comments that the date stone (1879) should not be obscured and that the window openings must remain unaltered. Consent has been given with the condition re date stone as above and it is not now proposed that the front elevation of the properties be cladded.  
Smiths of Bletchington
· MW.0058/14 – Non-material amendments to existing permission covering management of surface water. Since this is deemed a non-material amendment we cannot object but we have expressed concern re possible downstream flooding of Gagle Brook and have asked officers to seek assurances that Gagle Brook will be able to cope and that if flooding does occur the responsibilities of the applicant to mitigate and/or compensate for damage should be included in conditions. 

· MW.0051/14 - Aftercare Scheme. No objections but members wished to know who was responsible for ensuring the scheme was carried out properly. OCC has responded by saying that OCC monitoring officers are responsible (possibly accompanied by soil specialists) and that sites are not able to progress to restoration until the aftercare has been completed in accordance with the approved scheme. 
· MW.0074/14 and MW.0077/14 – Incinerator Bottom Ash Aggregate (IBAA) Storage. Planning application for the storage of IBAA from the Ardley EfW Incinerator as a contingency in the event that the EfW onsite storage capacity is exceeded. Smiths would enter into an agreement with Raymond Brown Aggregates (contracted by Viridor to deal with IBAA) to market the product and may indeed use some of it to mix with their own limestone aggregates. Discussion and concerns surround possible issues in respect of the EfW routeing agreement which requires that HGVs (excluding RCVs) approach and leave the EfW site via Ardley to the North and J10M40. Taking IBAA from EfW site to Smiths quarry would mean vehicles travelling South and would require a change in the routeing agreement. There are then issues over the transportation of it from the Smiths quarry site, either as a result of a sale of the product or to move it back to the EfW site. HGV movements to and from the quarry are currently unrestricted by any routeing agreement. 

· Full response to the application is required by 7 August. Mrs Allmond is attending a Smiths Liaison Group meeting on 30 July where the matter will no doubt be discussed in some detail. She will report on this meeting to inform our final response. 
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames has asked to be advised of our final response.       

Ardley EfW – Incinerator.
· MW.0080/14 – Condition 30 – Stock proof fencing. No objection.
Cherwell District Council – Local Plan.

Councillor Andrew Fulljames reported: 

· Examination in Public was suspended by the Planning Inspector on 4 June for 6 months. This is to enable CDC to put forward modifications to the plan involving increased new housing over the plan period (2031) based on the Strategic Housing Market Assessment for Oxfordshire 2014 which had been published earlier this year. In essence CDC is now required to deliver 22800 houses between 2011 and 2031 an increase of some 6050 over the submitted plan. 

· There will be a new 6 week consultation on the revisions commencing on 18 August 2014. After approval of the modifications by CDC on 20 October 2014 they will be submitted to Secretary of State on 21 October 2014 and the examination in public will recommence on 9 December 2014. The Inspector will report in early 2015 with the plan for implementation in March 2015. 

North West Bicester - Eco Town (NWB) 
· A2Dominion has submitted a very substantial Masterplan Supplementary Planning Document for consultation which had been circulated to members. Basically this is the long awaited Masterplan. Consultation closed on 24 July but we have obtained an extension until 1 August.  Our comments/concerns re this plan are summarized as follows:

· Now 6000 houses rather than 5000 originally proposed. However, we now reluctantly recognize the reality of the situation that this development forms a central part of the housing delivery plans within the Cherwell Local Plan (mentioned above).
· Deplore the loss of 1000 acres of productive farm land.
· Financial viability is still unclear. In addition OCC’s budgets will be severely stretched by the need to provide for 4 Primary Schools and 1 Secondary School. 

· Main concern is traffic. There will be upwards of 10000 extra cars most of which will be making daily journeys to and from the site. Not realistic to expect that all of the jobs to be supported by this site will be filled by residents of NWB. 
· Question the logic of replacing Howes Lane (currently part of the Bicester perimeter road) with a ‘single carriageway, low speed’ road through the new site. If this new road is also subject to traffic calming measures then it will be wholly unsuitable as a perimeter road especially for HGVs and undermines the usefulness of the newly created Vendee Drive. 

· Councillor Mrs Fulljames states that she and the 3 OCC Councillors representing Bicester will object to this aspect of the Masterplan.  
· Need a Routeing Agreement to ensure HGV traffic using the proposed Commercial development on the southern end of the NWB site approaches via J9M40/A41/Vendee Drive. 

· 20 years of construction traffic will also be a reality. A Routeing Agreement is needed to ensure that HGV traffic approaches the construction site via J9/M40/A41/Vendee Drive.

A full submission will be circulated to members for final comment by 30 July to be sent to CDC by 1 August. [Clerk – now completed].           

10. OXON CC
In addition to her comments noted above, Councillor Mrs Fulljames reports:

· Lower Heyford Parish Council is pressing for a weight restriction through their village. This will be difficult to achieve but is prompted by the significant increase in HGV traffic recently, in particular aggregate movements (Smiths, Earthline etc). Lower Heyford’s issues are reflective of issues now troubling most local villages.

· The decision to introduce traffic calming humps on a large section of the Bicester Road into Bicester was ‘called in’ for assessment by the OCC Scrutiny Committee. It was referred back to the Transport portfolio holder but then, after being considered by OCC Cabinet, the scheme has been agreed. Councillor Mrs Fulljames commented that the traffic calming measures had been requested by Police in order to enforce the 30MPH speed limit.

· Some problems had occurred in Middleton Stoney re blocked drains both sewage and surface water. There were reports that the Bicester Road pumping station is not working. Mr Maggs also said that the surface water drains on Bicester Road appear to be blocked. The Clerk will:

· contact Thames Water to seek an explanation of the sewage problems and

· write to Highways Department re surface water drains in Bicester Road.   
11. CHERWELL DC
In addition to his comments above Councillor Andrew Fullajmes reported:
· After collaboration between CDC and Countryside Properties the ‘Community Woodland’ between Chesterton and Bicester will be established on a 108 acre site to the south of Vendee Drive. A Trust will be set up to manage the woodland.  

12. TRAFFIC
· Weight limit on Northbound B430. The Chairman will liaise with Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils to progress lobbying of OCC. 
· The 4 parishioners present made clear their great concern regarding the level and speed of traffic passing through the village. They were particularly concerned with the speed of traffic leaving the traffic lights and heading west on the B4030 Heyford Road. The Chairman outlined many issues involved with this long-standing problem and the impact that the various developments in the pipeline (NWB, Heyford Park, Incinerator) would continue to have. Discussions ranged over various solutions including traffic calming, vehicle activated signs (VAS) etc. The Chairman has indicated that the PC will respond to these concerns and as a first step Mrs Allmond agreed to revisit the position with regard to VAS. 

· The Routeing Agreement covering the Incinerator site was explained as was the southbound weight restriction (7.5tonnes on the bridge at Weston-on-the-Green) and Councillor Mrs Fulljames (catherine.fulljames@oxfordshire.gov.uk) would welcome details (date, time, name of company and registration number) of any possible breaches. 

· The question was asked as to whether Viridor Credits would consider providing part funding for traffic calming measures. The Chairman agreed to put the matter to Viridor Credits.  

13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· See above re Traffic.
Aircraft Noise
· Concern expressed re the noise and flightpath of the aircraft used for parachute training at Weston-on-the-Green. The Clerk will write to Brize Norton and all were invited to provide the Clerk with data (dates/times) when it is thought that the aircraft had breached the flightpath agreement.  
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
None

15. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Monday 22 September 2014 at 7.30pm
Meeting closed at 9.10pm      
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